Keeping Connection and Equity at the Center of Teaching and Learning During the Time of COVID-19: An Interview with Two Rivers

By Jon Snyder

Author's Note

As part of the Assessment for Learning Project's documentation/evaluation approach, the original plan was for SCOPE researchers to highlight the work of Two Rivers Public Charter School as one of their Field Facing Memos series.

Prior to the opportunity to conduct a site visit, however, the pandemic struck, and the school physically shut down and provided its services online. Because of the amazing work the school had done in person, we decided the school might have an interesting story to tell regarding how, like so many schools, it moved from an inperson environment to an online environment. We conducted the interview in early May 2020. Given that pandemic-related unknowns and changes continue to arrive as regularly as waves upon the seashore, the school's story and the lessons from their story remain as relevant today as they did then.

What follows is an interview (abridged for clarity and length) we had with Jeff Heyck-Williams, Director of Curriculum and Instruction at the Two Rivers Public Charter School. We open with a description of the Assessment for Learning Project, then provide a brief description of the Two Rivers Public Charter School as context for the interview. Then we include the interview itself. We conclude with some thoughts on the interview and questions for the reader to consider.

Big Ideas and Insights from This Memo

- In times of stress, chaos, and turmoil, it is more important than ever to maintain and seek to enact one's values.
- When vast change is demanded in an impossible time frame, it is essential to be conscious about what expectations one tailors to the requirements of the context and which remain inviolable.
- No matter the delivery context, trust, relationships, connection, and student agency are the heart and soul of human growth and development.

About This Series

This series of fieldfacing memos describes promising assessment for learning practices. The series examines the various ways in which Assessment for Learning Project grantees are using, adapting, and creating assessment practices oriented to learning. To see the full series, please visit *https://* edpolicy.stanford.edu/ library/publications/ Assessment for Learning_Project This interview and publication were made possible with funding from the Center for Innovation in Education at the University of Kentucky.



Stanford Center for Opportunity Policy in Education 485 Lasuen Mall Stanford, CA 94305 scope@stanford.edu edpolicy.stanford.edu

The Assessment for Learning Project

The Assessment for Learning Project (ALP) is a multi-year grant program and field-building initiative designed to fundamentally rethink the roles that assessment can and should play to advance student learning and improve K-12 education in the United States. If assessment is to become a lever for improving individual students' opportunities and capacities to learn, then assessment must also become a lever for achieving more equitable education outcomes. Led by the Center for Innovation in Education (CIE) at the University of Kentucky in partnership with Next Generation Learning Challenges (NGLC), the ALP project aims to develop the field's professional capacity to design and assess learning experiences in ways that simultaneously promote meaningful and equitable student learning.

Most educators recognize that standardized tests are inadequate for knowing how to improve student performance and teaching practice. Many would also agree with researcher David Conley (2015) who observed, "Over the past ten years, educators have learned the distinction between summative and formative assessments" (p. 27). Yet, Linda Darling-Hammond, Gene Wilhoit, Linda Pittenger (2014), David Conley (2015), and others have argued that educators still need to deepen their assessment knowledge and use a broader range of assessments in order to prepare students adequately for college, career, and life. They point to recent research that has identified "a much more comprehensive, multi-faceted, and rich portrait of what constitutes a college-ready student," and argue that we now know adequate preparation for college, career, and life will require "much more than content knowledge

and foundational skills in reading and mathematics" (Conley, 2015, p. 12). Thus, they describe the increasing importance for students to know how to handle assignments or tasks that do not have one right answer, to raise pertinent questions, to gather additional information, to reason with evidence, and, ultimately, to make judgments in complex and dynamic situations.

Developing such abilities in youth will help students engage in what they are learning and have ample opportunity to develop the necessary knowledge, skills, and dispositions to engage successfully with complexity. Standardized assessments neither teach nor measure such skills. Therefore, to help students be well prepared to succeed in college, career, and life, a broad range of assessments and instructional practices are needed that develop students' abilities to think deeply, to reason with evidence, to make connections across subjects, and to formulate meaningful questions. Providing access to assessments that measure ambitious learning and supporting teachers to use these assessment approaches to help students learn are also important levers for equity.

Given the significant need for the development and use of assessments that promote and measure more complex student-learning outcomes, ALP has awarded grants to a group of organizations—including individual schools, charter school organizations, a state department of education, public school districts, and intermediary organizations—that are developing assessments and assessment practices that foreground learning. In its unique approach to grantmaking, ALP actively supports its grantees and the organizations they serve to continue to learn in and from their individual and collective assessment for learning work.

Two Rivers

One ALP grantee is Two Rivers Pubic Charter School. Two Rivers, located in Washington, DC, is a Tier One, high-performing EL Education School (Expeditionary Learning School). Founded by more than three dozen parents from the Capitol Hill neighborhood in 2004, Two Rivers has grown into a network of two elementary schools and one middle school with the capacity to serve over 1,000 students.

The school's student population is 60% African American or Black, 25% European-American, and 9% mixed race. Twenty percent of the students are eligible for special education. Three of the founders came from special ed backgrounds and very intentionally embedded special ed services into the full inclusion model school design. Important to their success has been the sustained time with sustained personnel they have had. They have a staff of about 120 educators with a turnover rate between 10 and 15 of their teachers annually. Since its founding, the school has provided:

- Time for the adults who work with children to learn,
- Time for the adults with each other to try out and continually re-adjust practice, and
- Time for students to take up and learn from the opportunities for learning provided.

In one of our conversations, Jeff Heyck-Williams, Director of Curriculum and Instruction, described their process as "hunkering down for years at a time." Further explaining, "We have been committed to our mission and to our model since we opened.... We committed to project-based learning and haven't faltered on it. I think one of the

things that happens is people look for really quick turnarounds."

The school's mission is to "nurture a diverse group of students to become lifelong, active participants in their own education, develop a sense of self and community, and become responsible and compassionate members of society." Their goal is for students to graduate with the cognitive and social skills to succeed in high school and college so that they are positioned to have rich and varied options for their future.

To reach this mission and goal, students need core content and basic skills—the subjects traditionally taught (although usually measured only trivially) in schools—but also much more. As explained on their website, in addition to basic skills, students must be adept at interpersonal and intrapersonal skills as they collaborate, communicate, and persevere in order to answer perplexing questions. Two Rivers has developed mechanisms to assess many of these skills, including:

- Collaboration and Communication (Interpersonal Skills),
- Character (Intrapersonal Skills), and
- Critical Thinking/Problem Solving (Cognitive Skills).

There are those who make the argument that the system of schooling in this country produces exactly what it was designed to produce: a sorting system that churns out inequitable outcomes that maintain racial and socio-economic stratification. Two Rivers Public Charter School said, "Not here. Not with our kids." Their story begins with their mission, and when it ends, it will conclude with their mission. School mission statements are as common as snowflakes in a blizzard...and about as distinguishable.

The difference—one Two Rivers shares with other high-quality schools—is that they started and continue to ever question their effectiveness in achieving that mission. As a school collective, they developed (they might say "beg, borrowed, and stole") curriculum, pedagogies, assessments, cognitive routines, and school/classroom structures and processes that enable meeting their mission.

Their processes, products, and story are fully documented on their website (https://www.tworiverspcs.org), which is replete with information, actionable tools, and processes.

Driven by equity and their capacity to meet their mission, Two Rivers continues to ask themselves, Is it possible to measure a broader set of student outcomes? Are our kids achieving our goals for education? How do we know? What can we do better? They keep trying out ideas and tools—curriculum, pedagogy, cognitive routines, assessments, structures and processes. As Jeff Heyck-Williams said, "I think something that we care real deeply about is that we're looking at a broader set of definitions of student success. And that student success needs to go beyond just measurements of math and literacy and science, core content skills."

And that applies for all of our children. Jeff continues:

Deeper learning for all means that even if some students have gaps in basic skills and content, they still have access to rich, conceptual grappling. It is NOT a matter of first shoring up remedial skills and only then having the privilege to enjoy the fruits of deeper learning and creation of new knowledge.

We believe very strongly that we are doing a disservice to kids if we are not giving them access to deeper learning, and that means all kids. We are strong proponents of project-based learning as an opportunity to provide students greater opportunity across all of those differences that kids bring to us.

In a long-term, purposefully consciously recursive manner, Two Rivers redefined the goals of public education, recreated the curriculum, recreated pedagogies and instruction to support the reaching of those goals. created new assessment to assess those new goals, and then redesigned the structures of support and responsibility to enact and continuously grow that work. In a process that took over a decade of sustained work and was anything but linear, sustained and driven always by their mission and goals, they defined the skills, developed rubrics for each domain, aligned instruction with these rubrics, assessed students with performancebased tasks, and collected and used information for continuous improvement. In doing so, they turned the process on its head. Rather than developing a test worth teaching to, they developed teaching worth testing to-where assessment serves (rather than determines) instruction.

The Interview

Jon Snyder: Thanks for your time. Tell me the story of the transition from the things that you spent more than a decade creating and enacting in person in your school and then, within hours almost, tried to do at a distance.

Jeff Heyck-Williams: I will tell you we're still making it up. We're trying to figure it out, day by day. Right now, we're in the middle of building an airplane that's in the air.

We got a good sense that we were going to close probably at the beginning of March. But by the end of February, we were starting to talk about it, because we knew it was

imminent. We spent those first two weeks in March, when we were still in person, coming up with a plan for distance learning.

At that point, we thought we might be closed for a couple of weeks. We didn't know what to expect, really. So we had our elementary-grade teachers create packets to go home with kids. We have one-to-one computing in our middle school. So, our middle school came up with an online option on March 11. And we have one-to-one computing in fourth and fifth grades as well....We amped up because we had a sense that we were going to close sooner than we thought. This was March 11, which was a Wednesday.

In two days, we surveyed all of our families about tech needs and ramped up the production of those packets. On March 13, the last day we were in school with students, we sent packets home with kids. We also sent lots of computers home with kids.

That was how we started our journey. And we thought we were going to be closed maybe to the end of April. Then, two weeks later, the mayor announced that we were going to be closed for the rest of the year. We realized that we needed to ramp up our digital and remote learning. So, we created what we call Digital Remote Learning 2.0, which had a more elaborate set of schedules for our elementary schools and new plans to distribute more technology to all of our students.

In designing the 2.0 plan, we started with, "In an ideal world, what do we want to actually accomplish and what do we want this to look like?" We came up with the three values as our guiding principles: connection, core content, and curiosity/creativity. We asked, "How do we help foster those three outcomes with kids in this space?"

Technology-wise, we're ensuring our kids have the technology and internet access. The city has had to really ramp up internet access because, prior to this, we have not had general Wi-Fi across Washington, DC. Trying to make sure that everybody has Wi-Fi was a big hurdle that we are still working with the city around, but over 90% of our families now have something. (By mid-May, just after our conversation, Two Rivers was able to get hot spots to all of their families.)

JS: How did you find out they didn't have access? Because, they couldn't write back to you and say, "I don't have access."

JH-W: Yeah. So, we started with that survey before our school closed that was electronic and through phone calls. When parents were picking kids up on that Wednesday, Thursday, and Friday right before we closed, we surveyed them to make sure that they were on the list and had been contacted.

We've done two additional parent surveys since we've closed to get information. In both of those cases, we've set up phone banks. Anybody, any family, for whatever reason, that seems to not be responding to email or through their kids, we're trying to connect with in other ways.

JS: What percentage do you think you've been able to touch base with one way or another?

JH-W: We have 900 students. There are seven students that we have only had contact with two or three times. With the other students, we have been in contact multiple times on a weekly basis.

JS: A lot of work.

JH-W: Oh, it is. It's exhausting. When you are in person and can be with everybody, you can ask everybody to come to the same place to connect with them. The virtual connection

is something different. We can create some spaces, like morning meeting spaces where students come and gather, which are probably the biggest gathering spots online. We have those between three to five times a week depending on the age of the kid. We are...getting about 90% of our students, depending on the class, to come to those regularly. It's connection, right? One of our values.

But, it's with those 10 to 15% or so in a class that don't show up regularly that we have to reach out to individually. I think that's probably the hardest piece. We're mindful of the fact that our teachers, like our parents, have domestic stuff that they have to work on as well. They have people they're caring for at home. Everybody's life is different. But nobody has as much time as we did when we were in school together. So, it's just trying to find the right balance of time and expectations for how much people can make those connections.

JS: I'm intrigued by the fact that what you do in person took years and years and years, and it's intensely relational and developed over time. It's not just relational with the kids and the teachers, but among the kids and among the teachers. Then you had three days to do something. So, there's the three-day component and then there's how you do it when you're not together.

JH-W: Yeah. So, I'll be honest, we're not doing this. I think part of it is tailoring some expectations and one of the biggest expectations is connection. We care about connection. We care about those relational components of learning, the nurturing and growth of our kids. And that that was the number one priority.

Actually, that was the number two priority. The number one priority was making sure that all of our kids were safe and fed. So that is a whole separate bucket of things we have been working on. Making sure that that was done, that our kids were safe and fed. Then making sure that every kid was getting those personal connections—that somehow the personal connections were happening—more than just sporadically or once a week, but regular routines of connection. Setting that up and letting everybody know what those expectations were. It wasn't going to be the same, it was tailoring the expectation, but it was an expectation.

Then on the technical side, we bought zoom accounts and then had a PD day. We trained our teachers around how to run their morning meetings, community meetings, or crew meetings online. One great thing about Zoom is the teacher can meet with them, but learning etiquette and norms around being on a whole school or classroom meeting was a big piece. Part of that is helping teachers learn how to manage that. For instance, our elementary classrooms have a lead teacher and an assistant teacher. The assistant teachers can help manage the zoom account while the teachers are running a meeting or vice versa.

Also, we had to learn important stuff, like how to virtually allow kids to talk with each other, to just interact with other kids, and what kinds of initiatives really keep the connection and help kids normalize what is abnormal times for them. That goes from our littlest kids all the way to our oldest kids. That didn't happen overnight. That just has had to shift over time.

The one thing I will say is that our fourth grade and up kids are pretty tech savvy. They've used technology for project management and have been using tools like Google classroom regularly. So, this transition has been less bumpy, particularly for our middle schoolers, because they know where to find

the tools and use them. The technology was enhancing to their work before and now it is more what they are doing, rather than just an enhancement.

JS: I'm just thinking about the emotional side of all this. You got kids that you don't know if they're eating. You have that level of concern. And then there's this machine that many don't really know how to use well. And, then there is your own family.

JH-W: Yeah, I live in Virginia and one of the things that I've talked with some of my colleagues about is that, in Virginia, we knew we were closed for the rest of the year by the end of March. DC slowly extended the closure and finally made that decision in the middle of April. It has felt harder on our school community than it did for my kids. My kids are still angry and sad and frustrated that they can't see their friends and they can't go out and play soccer, but we've had this period of grief.

That felt more protracted with the Two Rivers community, partially because we thought maybe there was some hope that we were going to go back to school before the end of the school year. It took a while for people to realize that we weren't going back. I have seen that from students to staff to administrators. Everybody is mourning that loss. But I think it did feel like a bigger loss because there was more hope for a few weeks.

On the technology side of things, really it was a challenge for our kindergarten and Pre–K teachers. We don't typically have our three- and four-year olds on the screen more than a couple of times a week during school. Some of those teachers are very tech savvy and some of them less so. So, trying to figure out how to translate what they do to a virtual environment has been really challenging. But, we have one Pre–K teacher who said, "We get

together with the kids and say, 'Alright, so what are we playing today?'" Once again, it is about connecting.

My eight-year-old said to me the other day, "You know, adults can go get on zoom and talk. We don't do the that. I don't know what to say when we get on a call. When we get together, we just play."

I think that that's really a big part of it, figuring out how to engage kids in meaningful interaction. Any meaningful interaction through this kind of platform is challenging—finding ways that kids can be their full, authentic selves and have, once again, that sense of normalcy. I think our teachers, for the most part have embraced that challenge.

I have a great team that works for me. I have two instructional guides and they both have been really thoughtful about meeting one-on-one with teachers to help them with technological troubleshooting. They've lots of experience coaching teachers in the past, but it is really different coaching teachers in this kind of environment, obviously, because it's really about how to get online and connect with kids.

JS: It's a transition working with teachers in a new way as well as working with kids in a new way. When you say "tailor expectations," how much have you been forced to back off, or back off temporarily, from those inviolable goals that you have for your kids and the goals that you have for yourselves as human beings with each other and with your kids?

JH-W: I think that we're still navigating that, but I will say that we've backed off a lot. One of the places that I think, as a leadership team, we have really struggled is, where do we back off and where do we not back off?

There is so much pressure in schools to teach math and reading right, that math and reading are the be all and end all of what schools should be doing. I don't disagree that those are important. But we have struggled to say, should we just be doing that and not paying attention to our kids, their curiosity and interests?

So, there's a healthy tension and trying to figure out how much we push on the reading and the math stuff that kids need and how much we really push on making sure that our first priority is that we're really connected. That really is our priority. But also, that our kids are meaningfully engaged and engaged in what they're interested in and care about.

There's so much we can control when we're in our classroom space together. But there is so much that is outside of our control right now. The way that kids experience the learning or the activities that we send out is a lot more open to the specific context of a kid's life right now.

So, I would say that our expectations are that we really tried to push us into connection in a narrow box. It is just really, really important to make sure that we're in connection, that connection is happening. Everybody has agreed on that and everybody is in a place of trying to create that space. This makes for the tension of how much reading and math versus just free exploration.

We're in different places. I feel like some teachers are doing really innovative and interesting things. Then some teachers are just trying to hold it all together. But that space for connection is first and we're holding fast to that. And then we're letting go a bit with some academics. We're letting go of a lot of things and saying, "We're going to keep giving kids experiences with math and reading and experience around helping them create things." Those are still high expectations, but it's not particularly high compared to what we were trying to do before.

Another challenge is we are providing something and it's hard to tell what students are completely getting out of it. One of the conversations I've been having with our chief academic officer is how do we evaluate how we're doing. And we don't have a good answer for that right now.

JS: Sounds a little bit like 12–15 years ago—all this push on reading and math and tests and you're trying to do something more and different. How do you know how you're doing?

JH-W: Yes, absolutely. Starting over, but this time with a lot more kids and what feels like a lot more challenging environments.

JS: You've got your core values, expeditionary learning, thinking routines, curriculum and pedagogies, the assessments, and the seven structures and processes that support the work that you're doing. Are any of those things happening online? Can they happen online? It seems like some of that is just not possible. Or at least certainly not in three days.

JH-W: Um, no. So, here's what we are doing. We're doing a variety of different kinds of what I would call projects, but they're more open-ended projects for students. It depends on the teacher.

There's lots of interesting ways that content is being delivered to good effect. We have one teacher who's doing Geology experiments from her kitchen. You can share a video or there's a bunch of museums now that have open exploration offerings where you can do a virtual tour of certain exhibits of museums. Our teachers are accessing resources like that.

And then I have another a fifth-grade teacher who has her Genius Hour that is open exploration where kids choose topics. They have an advisor that is one of our other fifth grade teachers, that they meet with weekly to talk

through where they are with their project. The major parameter around the project is that they have to synthesize their learning around some topic, and then they have to create some kind of presentation.

Those two pieces are the expectations around the project element that we've kept—the kids are synthesizing learning around some content or information and then they present it. That may be our preschoolers, drawing a picture and talking to their teacher on a zoom call about it, showing them the picture. Or it may be a kid creating a video using one of the video apps. There's a range or a large variety of different things that kids might do with that. Where in the past, we would have driven probably for deeper content knowledge and more of a writing component. We've let that the writing piece go a little bit, although some, I think in our middle school, they are still asking all of their students to have a written reflection piece with their synthesis.

JS: Specific to assessment. There are so many unknowns. How do you know? How do you try to learn enough about your kids? I assume you knew them well before they left to be able to fill in some of the gaps.

JH-W: Yeah, that's the million-dollar question, How do we know if what we are doing is effective or not? How do we know where any individual kid is and what they are doing?

First, I can talk about some of the bright spots. I feel like one of those things is the Genius Hour—having a teacher connect one-on-one with a kid. This works as a good assessment because that teacher can have a good idea of what a kid knows and what a kid has been doing, because they're having a conversation. In the Genius Hour, it's around a topic that the kid chooses, so there's some motivation there. And then the teacher can help troubleshoot—like asking "What are ways for you to deepen

your knowledge, and then what are ways for you to share your knowledge?" Those are the two strands that we're hoping the kids take up and grow and develop.

Second, state testing has been canceled everywhere. Hallelujah. And as a network we are still looking at whether there any network-level assessments to give. I think the answer is probably not until the fall. That's where we are currently. We're not doing performance assessment right now.

We are pushing out some course-based assessments in our middle school through Edulastic, which is more like a traditional kind of test. Our middle school math program is through Carnegie Learning (https://www.carnegielearning.com) and they embed Edulastic assessments (https://edulastic.com) into their online platform. So, we've used Edulastic to build out math literacy. They have question banks and, in the case of Carnegie Learning, they have the actual assessments that Carnegie built into their assessment tool, but then you can also create your own questions.

JS: This is an example of tailoring your expectations because of a brave new world?

JH-W: Oh, absolutely. We use assessment data in so many different ways that we're thinking about what the biggest levers are and the things that we actually need data for right now. A big one is: How effective is what we're doing? The other is: Where do we go from here with our kids? This is the assessment for learning piece. How do we help chart a path forward?

For instance, what is next year going to look like? Or what is the summer going to look like? That's where we are hoping these Edulastic assessment tools are going to give us something to start with. They're not the same as the NWA map assessment (https://www.nwea.org/map-growth/) we normally use as

part of our process. (We are not able to use that this year.) Then our younger grades have used something like the DIBELs assessment (Dynamic Indicators of Basic Early Literacy Skills: https://dibels.uoregon.edu/assessment/dibels). They're pushing out a version of it that can be given virtually, but I just don't know how you give a reading assessment with a five-year-old online; it just seems terrible.

JS: What are the key lessons for you to think about as you move forward? If you had any advice to folks, what would it be?

JH-W: This is why I'm in education. I feel like you want to think about, "What is your why? Why are you doing this?"

For us, we have a mission that we feel very strongly about. And I feel like that is guiding us even in this moment. It is about nurturing a diverse group of students to become lifelong learners, and I think articulating that is really important. Yeah, you have to tailor your expectations. But even when you are tailoring your expectations, you should be tailoring them with that "why" right in front of you. So that you're not letting the technical challenges that you have to deal with get in the way of you compromising your mission.

We're making lots of compromises, but we've decided that the thing we're not compromising is the relational component of what we do in as much as possible. That is the first thing that we're trying to make sure happens. The other stuff follows from there.

Then, in an ideal world, I think we are going to find ways to gather data around how well we are doing that right—how well we are connecting with kids, and how well our kids are growing and becoming excited about learning. How do we design and fail and try to figure out how to get better at meeting our mission. My biggest fear right now is that we're losing kids.

JS: I've read about what you've done over the decades and it was about that mission, about the kids, about all the kids. And everything came out of that mission—the thinking routines, the assessments, the pedagogy. And then you kept asking yourself, "How do we know how we're doing? Because we can do it better, because our kids deserve better." That's my take-away from your history and it sounds like that's what you're trying to do now with a whole new set of challenges and three days, rather than 15 years.

JH-W: Yeah, well that is absolutely right, and I'm still hopeful. I know that we're headed into, are already in, the midst of a very challenging period that is not going to end in the next year. I think it's going to be a long, long road, and I am afraid it will exacerbate inequalities. We're going into an economic downturn that is going to hit schools really, really hard and that is going to further exacerbate those inequalities.

So, how do we hold on to a vision in which we create schools that are an important part of creating a more just and equal society. Hopefully we can continue to drive towards that. I think that we can. I know that it's going to be really challenging. But, working in this field and at Two Rivers in this community, I feel like we have had some success, and I feel like we will in the future as well. That really does mean holding on to your core values and not turning away from those.

JS: I greatly appreciate your time and it's always inspiring to hear you and what you're doing and how you're always trying to get better. So, thank you.

Concluding Thoughts

Each reader of the interview will take up their own component to influence and shape their thoughts and actions. For me, the phrase from our interview that has stayed with me is "tailor expectations." In unprecedented times, when asked to do the impossible (enact in three days—at a physical distance—what the school developed over 15 years), it makes complete sense that one would need to tailor one's expectations. And, indeed, the school did tailor their expectations. They don't do as many fulsome assessments, they don't provide students as much support for projects, and, in some places, they have reduced their expectations for written text. What stuck with me, however, is not what they tailored, but what they didn't. The school may have tailored some of their behaviors, but they didn't tailor their values, their mission, or their shared goals for their children. Jeff Heyck-Williams expressed it eloquently:

I think part of it is tailoring some expectations and one of the biggest expectations is connection. We care about connection. We care about those relational components of learning, the nurturing and growth of our kids. And that, that was the number one priority.

Actually, that was the number two priority. The number one priority was making sure that all of our kids were safe and fed....Making sure that that was done, that our kids were safe and fed. Then making sure that every kid was getting those personal connections—that somehow the personal connections were happening—more than just sporadically or once a week, but regular routines of connection. Setting that up and letting everybody know what those expectations were. It wasn't going to be the same...but it was an expectation.

At least for me, I found this, in a time of such unimaginable horrors, inspiring.

I know that we're headed into, are already in, the midst of a very challenging period that is not going to end in the next year. I think it's going to be a long, long road, and I am afraid it will exacerbate inequalities. We're going into an economic downturn that is going to hit schools really, really hard and that is going to further exacerbate those inequalities.

So, how do we hold on to a vision in which we create schools that are an important part of creating a more just and equal society. Hopefully we can continue to drive towards that. I think that we can. I know that it's going to be really challenging. But, working in this field and at Two Rivers in this community, I feel like we have had some success, and I feel like we will in the future as well. That really does mean holding on to your core values and not turning away from those.

Reflection Questions

In this series, the reflection questions are intended to spark consideration about how to approach growing instructional improvement in order to achieve a more equitable education for each and every one of our students.

The essence of the success of Two Rivers, inperson and now online, is ceaselessly seeking to more closely approximate their values and mission in the magic messiness of a community of human growth and development.

- What are your organization's stated values/mission?
- If you looked at the behaviors of your organization would it be supportive of more closely enacting those values?

- How often during a regular day do you think to yourself, I am helping us meet our mission?
- What changes could you as an individual, and your organization as a group, make to more closely align what you do with your values?
- The pandemic and concomitant move to online learning environments led Two Rivers to consider which expectations to tailor and which would be inviolable. What is "tailorable" and what is "inviolable" for you?
- Two Rivers provided students with agency and decision making through such strategies as the "Genius Hour." In what ways can students exercise choice in an online context?

 At Two Rivers, in-person or now online, learning is a process grounded in trust and relationships. How can this reality of human development guide schools and districts at this moment in time? How has it guided your classroom, school, or district?

References

Conley, D. (2015). A new era for educational assessment. *Education Policy Analysis Archives*, 23, 8.

Darling-Hammond, L., Wilhoit, G., and Pittenger, L. (2014). Accountability for college and career readiness: Developing a new paradigm. *Education Policy Analysis Archives*, 22(86), 1–34.





